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Bob Foxcroft was an unlikely fencer and he was an unusual and exceptional coach. 
 
He rarely mentioned his life before fencing, but in a post-war era 
when Canadian fencers tended to be soldiers, former soldiers or people 
of education and affluence, Bob was born and raised on the 'wrong side 
of the tracks' in the hardscrabble neighbourhoods of East London. 
Fencing was his life and his means of self-realisation, although he 
would never have used those words to describe it.  He was never a 
student of U.W.O., or of any university, unless the hard lessons of 
life on and off the piste count, but if he felt under-educated in the 
company of student athletes or faculty at Western he never let on, and 
he was certainly never at a loss for words, insight or wisdom. 
 
Bob may not have been formally educated, but his tough background made 
him a fierce competitor in sport, and his exceptional intelligence, 
powers or observation and quickness of thought made him a formidable 
competitor.  Later, when age and the years of constant high-level 
competition took their toll, they also made him a formidable coach. 
He was insightful, observant and respectful of anyone who valued the 
sport as much as he did and was willing to work hard and pursue 
excellence, whether they ultimately achieved it or not. 
 
He invested all of his energy in his athletes, and while he took 
pleasure in their victories and accomplishments, he rarely took much 
of the credit.  To be seduced by power and influence over athletes is 
one of the great perils of coaching, but Bob rarely if ever fell prey 
to it.  He put his athletes in a position to fence well, but once on 
the piste, he accepted that his work was done and that the game was 
theirs and not his. 
 
His working class background may have instilled a very simple code of 
ethics, but his sense of right and wrong and his loyalty to his 
friends and athletes were, if anything, the stronger for this, and he 
passed on that sense of loyalty, respect and fair play to his 
athletes.  Among Bob and his fellow sabre fencers, foul play or poor 
sportsmanship was occasionally addressed by fisticuffs outside of the 
gymnasium, but competition, including the integrity of competition,was 
the only thing that really mattered. 
 
That same sense of pragmatism, focus and loyalty to fencing and 



Western's student athletes also became important factors when Bob 
ended his involvement in the programme.  Having long since relocated 
to Toronto for employment reasons, Bob spent many years on the road, 
not just to competitions but to weekly fencing lessons and team 
practices.  That prepared the rest of us, and when he could no longer 
manage the travel and the time commitments, he passed the baton 
gracefully, doing everything he could to protect the programme and 
help those who came after to make it as successful as he had. 
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